HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 22, 2022 – 6:00 P.M.
SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, November 22, 2022.

MINUTES

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

            Regular Session – November 23, 2021

            Regular Session – November 30, 2021

AFFIRMED WARRANT

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrant:

	Vendor Warrant
	#45
	$ 293,805.78


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	Payroll Warrant
	#46
	$ 409,917.05 

	Vendor Warrant
	#47
	$ 108,060.84

	Withholding Warrant
	#48
	$ 144,519.00

	Ambulance Commitment

11/7/22 – 11/13/22
	for
	$   38,846.67


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............

W.B. Mason (nameplates) .……………………………………..
Cushman Insurance (bond/M. Smith) ………………………….
William August, Esq. (legal/October) ….....................................
CNA Surety Direct Bill (dishonesty bond) ……………………
	$ 1,231.17
$      63.82
$      10.00
$    290.00
$    737.97
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GENERAL MAIL /DISCUSSIONS
Mobile Home Park Fee Change
Bruno read the following letter from the Halifax Mobile Home Estates.
For many years now the Halifax Mobile Home Estates has been fully occupied with 430 homes located at Halifax Mobile Home Estates.  The number of mobile homes for which the monthly fee has been collected from each owner and paid to the Town of Halifax each month have been the same for many years for as long as we’ve been 100% occupied this fee has been paid to the town monthly ass required.  Please be informed that as of December 2021 there have been only 429 manufactured homes in the park, in November of 2021 one of the homes located there was burned by a fire and demolished and removed from the home site.  The site has been vacant since that time, we hope to fill this home site as soon as we are able, but with the delay in building materials affecting the manufactured home industry, this has proven to be longer than anticipated.  As of last December, the totaled home has been removed and that site has remained vacant ever since that time.  Please make the necessary changes to the roster of manufactured homes located here and note that the payments that will be collected from each homeowner and paid to the town of Halifax will be reduced from $5,160 to $5,148 reflecting the actual number of manufactured homes for which a fee is required.  When we have completely installed a new manufactured home at this site and have begun collecting a fee from the owner of such, we will inform the town of Halifax with the change in the number of  homes for which we collect the licensing fee.  Thank you for your kind attention.  

Bruno thought was to reduce the fee from $5,160 to $5,148.  Nessralla said that it seems reasonable.  
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to reduce the Mobile Home fee from $5,160 to $5,148.

Selectmen Office Hours

Bruno suggested scheduling office hours where one of the Selectmen would be here for a couple of hours in case anybody wanted to bring something to the Board’s attention without having to come to a meeting or get put on the agenda.  

Both Selig and Nessralla thought it was a great idea.  
Bruno suggested meeting on the 1st and 3rd Tuesday of the month, and they can rotate.  Selig said where he is home during the day, he could offer to do it during the day for people who might not be able to do a nighttime appointment.

Bruno and Nessralla will rotate the evening office hours on the 1st Tuesday of the month from 6:00 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. and Selig will do the 3rd Tuesday of the month 10:30 a.m. to noon. 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to establish office hours on the 1st  Tuesday of the month  from 6:00 p.m. to 7:30 p.m., and the 3rd  Tuesday of the month  from 10:30 to 12:00 noon.
Recycling Abatements

Moved by Bruno and second by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to deny abatement request for Bill #1269 based on the fact that all the necessary documents were not received by the deadline date of November 5, 2022. 

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #2453, #892 and #642 based on the fact the office has received written confirmation from the private haulers that they provide recycling services to the residents. 
Moved by Bruno and second by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #2204 based on the fact that the property is vacant, and the resident provided an electric bill showing minimum usage. 
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Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted that any abatements received after Tuesday, November 22nd, will not be accepted and a letter will be sent to the resident stating that.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Steven Littlefield – Appt. of Veterans’ Agent, Veterans’ Service Officer & Burial Agent

Nolan stated that the position became vacant on October 1st and at the time Littlefield was our Assistant Veterans Agent, so he stepped up to be our Acting Veterans Agent because we didn’t have a full Board to appoint a new one.  The position was posted, and he is looking to fill the vacancy on a permanent basis.  He not only is doing a wonderful job in the office but also did a great job on the Veterans  Day Ceremony. 

Bruno asked Littlefield if there was anything he want to tell the Board.  He did say that he knows he has done a great job and that everybody is very happy with the work he does. 
Littlefield said that he has been the Assistant for the last four years and has been doing the job as the Veterans’ Agent for the last six weeks and thinks it is kind of a natural progression for him to go for the position.  He enjoys helping the community and is active duty military right now.  
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig , the Board unambiguously appointed Steven Littlefield as the Veterans Agent, Veterans Service Officer and Burial Agent with his term expiring June 30, 2023.   
Halifax Fireworks Committee 
Susan Hill, Vice Chair of the Fireworks Committee came in to update the BoS.  She stated that they  decided to forego our craft fair in December because of a lack of vendors and said that Flower and Soul have approached the committee to be a multi-year primary sponsor of the fireworks.  They were the primary sponsor last year and gave the Town $10,000.  Elevated Roots also gave them a large sum of money and then they had the rest of the monies they raised through different means.  Right now, they have about $16,000 for the next year and they are hoping to continue to roll in large amounts of money so in the next coming years they will be in good shape.  They are hoping to expand in 2023 and have some afternoon activities.  
Bruno asked if they have any fundraisers and Susan said that they are  considering doing a craft fair in the spring and are always taking donations and have t-shirts for sale. 

Selig asked if they had a date for 2023 and Susan said they are working on it and Janie Hayward (member) has  been in touch with the fireworks company that they used last year and have discussed July 2nd which is not an option with them, so they are  not sure whether they need to look at a different fireworks company or move the date to the following weekend in July.  
GENERAL MAIL /DISCUSSIONS

Assign Liaisons
Bruno asked if anyone had a preference as to where they would like to be liaison to.  Selig would like to stay on with the assignments that he has been assigned to because he already started to deal with those folks, but he is flexible.  He suggested splitting up the remaining evenly between Bruno and Nessralla.  Bruno proposed that Nessralla look at the list and anyone he is interested in he can take them, and he will take the remaining ones.  

Selectmen Meeting – November 22, 2022




                          Page 4

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Frank Johnston – Appointment to the Finance Committee

Mr. Johnston said that he is retired and has spent the last several months attending different meetings and various boards and looking for a place to fit in and try to give a little bit to the town.  For 44 years he was in the business of managing a large environmental firm, so he is familiar with the numbers, operating budgets, bidding, contracts and labor and things of that nature, and speaking with some people around town, everybody kept pushing him towards the Finance Committee.  He wants to get involved because the town is going through some changes and are looking for help in certain areas and he has the time to do that.

Moderator Bert Gaynor said it would be great fit have him on the Finance Committee.  

Finance Committee member, Mike Bennett, said that the committee has already interviewed him, and they found him quite acceptable. 

Moved by the Board of Selectmen Chair, John Bruno and seconded by Town Moderator, Robert Gaynor the following vote was taken to appoint Frank Johnston to the Finance Committee; term to expire June 15, 2025: 

	Chair, Board of Selectmen
	John Bruno
	Yes

	Finance Committee
	Michael Bennett 
	Yes

	Moderator 
	Robert Gaynor 
	Yes


James Walters – Appointment to the Finance Committee 

Mr. Walters and his wife just moved up here from New Jersey about a year and a half ago and about seven or eight months ago they started coming to the town meetings, then disaster struck for Mr. Selig, so he is here as he wants to help the Town.  Being on the Finance Committee would be a great place to learn and understand what is happening in the town, how things work, who people are.  He is the Director of programs for state and local government, so he has written/assisted in writing grants.

Moved by the Board of Selectmen Chair, John Bruno and seconded by Town Moderator, Robert Gaynor the following vote was taken to appoint James Walters to the Finance Committee; term to expire June 15, 2025: 

	Chair, Board of Selectmen
	John Bruno
	Yes

	Finance Committee
	Michael Bennett 
	Yes

	Moderator 
	Robert Gaynor 
	Yes


Darlene Regan 
Van Driver

Nolan stated that the Finance Committee approved/would be willing to hire the van driver at $18.00 (Grade 2; Step 4) an hour as opposed to the $15.42 (Grade 2; Step 1).  Regan would like to bring the van driver in at the higher rate because the van driver has several years of experience driving a van for another Council on Aging and is GATRA certified.  

Bruno asked what the process was to do this, and Nolan said it would have been a Wage & Personnel issue but now it has to go in front of the Finance Committee and the Board of Selectmen.
Bruno asked how this process has been handled in the past and Nolan said the only did once before when Selig was the sole Selectman.  He went before the Finance Committee meeting and a joint vote was taken. 

Regan said that there will be no change in the budget to bring this person in because it is already in the budget so there will be no additional funding.  Nolan said that Regan lost two van drivers who were making more than what the new driver will be coming in at.  
Bruno felt comfortable doing this and asked the Board if they had any questions about hiring the van driver at Step 2; Grade 4.
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Selig asked in the past if somebody does come to us that has extra experience have, they brought them in at a higher Step and Regan said yes especially where it is very difficult to find a van driver or any type of  driver.  Regan did not want to lose this person who is highly qualified.  
Bruno said that they just did this with the Patrolmen who were just hired.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to approve the hiring of the van driver at a Grade 2, Step 4.

Re-Classify Job Description

Regan said right now she has a receptionist position and would lie to change the title to Administrative Associate because she feels titles are meaningful and ‘receptionist’ is kind of an antiquated term.  The job itself will not change or the salary she just wants to move with the times.  She also thinks it will change the morale of the office rather than just the antiquated ‘receptionist’.  
Bruno asked if this is just a change of title and Regan said yes, she didn’t know if she needed   to ask.
Bruno asked  is this title is classified in the Wage & Personnel bylaw anywhere as a receptionist and Nolan said Administrative Associate is not one of the jobs that is listed in the Wage & Personnel bylaw and suggested taking into consideration for a later date just because going into the job classifications, reclassifications.  She thinks it is something that they should do together as a Wage and Personnel group.  
Bruno said in the past re-classifications would have been done by Wage and Personnel but approved at Town Meeting and Nolan said correct and added that this is more or less informational for us or see if we agree with the title change.  Regan said it is not changing the job description or the wage just the title of the position.
Bruno asked what this person’s current classification with Wage and Personnel and Regan said she is Grade Level 2.  He then asked if Administrative Assistant or Receptionist were in the Wage and Personnel Bylaw and Nolan said she would need to check to see if Receptionist was listed under Grade 2. 
Bruno said so what they are doing is changing the name which  he does not think she needs to go before Wage & Personnel before doing that. 
Regan said that this person does a multitude of things (transportation, answering the phones, administrative work and guiding people) so it makes more sense not to define her as a Administrative Assistant and not an Receptionist – it is just a matter of a title change not a change in the position.  
Selig wonders about the bigger picture as far as all of our classifications but if it is just a name change then he sees no harm.  He does not want to set something in motion where we hopefully have our new Town Administrator coming in soon.

Bruno asked if there was any reason this had to be done right now and Regan said she would like to get the business cards done as well as get a badge for this person because people want to know who they are talking with.   
Bruno said it does not seem like a big deal but asked if the Town Administrator should look into the different assignment and said that what she is asking the Board is if she can call her an Administrative Associate instead of a Receptionist and Regan said yes.
Bruno said that classifieds are usually talking about a defined position and is defined in the Wage & Personnel bylaw.  Again, he does not have a problem with it but just wants to make sure they are following the correct procedures and the only caveat being that when we start looking at new personnel, we will have to think about that again. 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to change the job title for the Council on Aging from Receptionist to Administrative Associate.
Bruno wanted to make it clear that they are not re-classifying anything but just changing the title.
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Outreach Assistant Position
Regan would like to hire an Outreach Assistant now instead of waiting until Town Meeting.  A draft of the job description was given to the Board.  This person would come in at a higher level.  
Bruno asked if she was talking about (a) changing a position in the Wage & Personnel Bylaw or (b) hiring somebody at a higher level or within the classification as it currently stands or (c) something like moving to a whole different classification.
Regan currently is budgeted for $20.04 for an Outreach Coordinator position and wants to propose an unclassified Human Resource, Service & Programs Case Worker position and use the State grant to make up the difference to pay a person of that quality for the position.
Bruno asked if she wanted to hire a new person and Regan said yes and she is budgeted for it under Wage & Personnel and then will add additional funding from a State grant she receives every year.  The whole issue is waiting for May as she needs to have someone in place today. 
Bruno asked Nolan if we can hire someone for a position that does not exist in the Bylaw and if so, how does that happen.  Nolan said Regan would have to propose the position to Wage & Personnel (most likely at the public hearing) then Wage & Personnel will do the research and decide whether they are going to recommend it or not and if recommended it will go to Town Meeting.
Bruno said it seems what Regan is asking the BoS they do not have the authority to do because they cannot just make up new positions as they have to follow the Wage & Personnel Bylaw.
Regan knows that but was thinking they could do an unclassified position instead of putting them under Wage and Personnel for now.  She asked if unclassified positions have to go to Town Meeting?
Nolan said that there are unclassified positions that were established by Wage & Personnel on the Wage & Personnel list, that are not graded but this position has not been established and she wants to establish that position and add it as an unclassified position.
Regan said that was correct and then asked if Town Meeting has to vote on it before she can hire someone, and Nolan said yes.  
Bruno asked if unclassified just means there are no steps and Nolan said yes – meaning it is not a graded position.
Regan said the Outreach Coordinator’s position had additional Steps to it but if you look at the Human Resource Service & Programs Case Worker there is a lot more detail in that job description.  She stated that it does not change the job description but adds to it and whoever wrote it was not clearly defining a real role of what a Coordinator does.
Bruno did not disagree with Regan and said it sounds like a necessary thing that needs to be done but he does not think they can do it at this level/that the BoS can do it.  
He thinks this needs to be brought up to the Wage & Personnel group committee and make it part of the public hearing in order to establish this position.  Nolan stated that she still has and Outreach Coordinator position that she could still fill and then she could establish the other position. 

Regan said she already has someone to bring in under the unclassified Outreach Coordinator position and that person will just do applications for MassHealth and SNAP, and all those things, which is defined in that job description.  
Gordon C. Andrews, who was in the audience, said that the Board of Selectmen have the authority to do it on Section 35- 14F as amended by the June 15, 2020, Town Meeting, Article 2.
after recommendation of the department head supported by written evidence of special reasons and/or exceptions, exceptional circumstances or the Board of Selectmen and the Finance Committee may authorize an entrance rate higher than the minimum rate for a particular position and may authorize any such other variants to the plan it may deem necessary to the proper functioning of the Town.  No variance shall ….
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Bruno said this is a whole new position that she is presenting with a whole different set of qualifications and so on and so forth.  Regan said there is no change, it’s actual additional parts to it that technically should have been in this original Outreach Coordinator’s job description.
Bruno said he did not want to put her off and suggested taking this under advisement so that he can read the material Regan gave him and take a look at the Bylaw, because he does not feel like he has all the information and wants to do it the right way.  He suggested having her back in at their meeting on December 13th.
Regan said there has not been a consistency in a lot of this anyway, so let make it happen and if this is the way to do then let’s do it.  She further said that she is trying to gather all the droppings that have been left and piece back together the CoA so it can functionally run for the community.  She cannot maintain that status forever because she is getting tired and doing the best, she can to manage all the different things that come in daily.
Bruno this is not meant as a criticism at all but if she can give them some time to study this stuff so they can make a decision about it because he does not want to do the wrong thing. 

Selig thanked Regan for her patience because he knows this is a position, she has been trying to get squared away for quite some time and because of our Board situation it has been put on hold.  He appreciates all she has done.   

Richard Hucksam – Halifax Trails Information Discussion 

Bruno said the discussion with Mr. Hucksam has to do with the proposal for the apartment complex on Route 58.  They would like some guidance from him as to what the Town should or should not do as the Town has to file a response to Mass Housing by December 8th.  Two hundred units are proposed on 25 acres which is a half mile from 113 units in the condominium complex and 25 units in the Housing Authority.
Hucksam said that Mass Housing would like the Town to submit comments about the project which is really the first opportunity that we have to express concerns or issues about the project.  So, at this point in his view is get comments from  the various Town Boards and officials about the project because they serve as the experts on these various issues concerning the project.

Bruno asked if the comments include like citizen comments and Hucksam it is really more for town officials  to submit their comments, but private citizens can submit their own comments if they want.  He encourages to get as many comments as possible.  He has not seen comments from the Planning Board or Conservation Commission and it is his understanding that there are  about five acres of wetlands on one of the two project sites so it would be good to get their comments.  
He would be happy to work with them and get the comments submitted.  He further said that this something that the applicant needs in order to file a comprehensive permit for 40B application. 
Hucksam explained that the ZBA will have to start its public hearing within 30 days of receiving the application then within seven days of receiving it the application it will need to be provided to the other boards and officials for their participation in the process.  Once the public hearing is closed the written decision has to be issued within 40 days after that.  

Bruno asked what if the applicant decides they do not want to make this a 40B proposal and just wants to put 200 apartments in and Hucksam said that would be a significant difference because they are given lists of what they feel are waivers so, they will have a problem not doing this through the 40B process as they would not comply.  He said they could apply for variances, but it appears their plan is to go the 40B route at this point.
Bruno asked what type of comments would he want from the various Boards and Town officials and what type of issues should the town be looking at.  
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Hucksam said in his experience towns can get drawn off track on the procedural issues and feels the most effective is for the town to stay more on the local concerns which are the health, safety, planning, how the project is going to affect the town and the people in the neighborhood, how it would affect the people who would live in town once the project is constructed, determine if it might be appropriate to construct a less dense project so it would have less of an impact on the town.  Things of that nature.  
Bruno asked about the process and Hucksam said the applicant needs to get this project eligibility before they can file the 40B application and assuming that they do get that, they can then file the application with the Zoning Board of Appeals.  As he mentioned earlier, within seven days the town should distribute the copies of the application to the various town boards and officials and the public hearing has to start within thirty days of the application being filed.  There is a 180-day limit on the length of the hearing and then once the public hearing is closed there is 40 days for the Zoning Board of Appeals to issue a written decision and during that time is when local concerns, public health, safety, good planning issues, should all be thoroughly reviewed during that hearing process. 

Hucksam said during the public hearing, citizens will have the ability to come to the hearing and be heard about the project. 
Bruno asked if the Zoning Board of Appeals would have to address would be the list of waivers that the project developer is asking for and Hucksam said it is not just those, but they are a significant part of the hearing process.  
Bruno the asked what other things does the Zoning Board decide on?  As Hucksam mentioned, local concerns that might come up might be public health, safety, planning issue and these issues that are presented during the hearing can go back and forth between the board and the applicant.  In the end that can be the basis for granting a decision with conditions. 
Bruno said if we get to that next step, Zoning Board of Appeals will probably benefit from having someone like Hucksam advising them during that process.  Hucksam his firm has represented different towns with these projects, including residential projects involving hundreds of units and they would be happy to help Halifax.
Selig said seeing as they are seeking several different variances of our town Bylaws does ZBA not have as much bargaining power because it is 40B.  Hucksam said in one sense it has less bargaining power because if you are just dealing with Zoning Bylaw it has criteria that has to be satisfied unless a variance is granted.  So, they are going to be balanced against each other and that is where the more a town can establish that there are real issues within this category of the local concerns during the hearing process the better position it is in to have some kind of control over what the project ends up being.  
Bert Gaynor – Pemmican Way   
He wanted to share a little insight on the process as he has had a little bit of experience with this.  When talking about control, he thinks that if the petitioner of the project actually feels that the town is being too restrictive and not working/cooperating with them they can go to the State and say so and so is being unreasonable and the State can then sign off and let them do whatever they want.  So, the town might want to establish control and protect the town as best we can, and in the same breath without making it all-controlling to where they go to the State, and we are stuck.  
Hucksam said to some degree that could happen.  There is an appeal to the Housing Appeals Committee of a denial of a comprehensive permit or a grant with conditions that the applicant feels are unreasonable, and frankly the Housing Appeals Committee is sort of strongly believed to be a pro-developer forum.  

Frank Johnston – 257 Elm Street
Asked if I Mr. Hucksam presented the town.  
Hucksam said that he is a lawyer at Town Counsel’s Office, and they all are about representing the town’s interests. 
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Amy Troup – 10 Hillside Avenue

Asked if he could explain a little bit more about the State’s strict regulations on giving variances. 

Hucksam so when you are comparing a 40B and a non-40B, Chapter 48, Section 10, sets forth the criteria for giving a zoning variance and they are very strict and very difficult to satisfy.  Whereas, with the waiver within the 40B is not as hard/strict.

Bruno asked if it made sense to have Hucksam write the letter.  Selig said great idea and Hucksam said he would be happy to work with them on it.  
Bruno set a deadline of November 30th for Town Officials, Boards, Committees and Commissions to submit their comments then Mr. Hucksam will write the letter and get it to Mass Housing by the deadline date.  
Selig said the collection process of comments has started and we have received several comments from various departments, so we are not starting from square one tonight. 

Troupe said that the next Planning Board meeting is not until December 1st and Bruno suggested that she take it up at the Planning Board meeting and get comments.  They will not send them out until the BoS hears from her. 
Troup said she will email the secretaries.  She said that they were not really notified as they were only given a short amount of notice by email for the tour of Halifax Trails, and pointed out that not everybody checks their email every day. 

Bruno said the project came in quite quickly, so let’s get comments in ASAP.  He also wanted to make it clear that at this point the town has not taken any positions on this.  He does not know if it is a great idea or a lousy idea, but we are in the position right now of collecting the information that we need in order to have some control over project.
Troupe said usually when an application is sent in the applicant would have all the waivers and then each Board would receive the plans and be notified of the public hearing.  Nolan said it has not come to that point yet and Troup said before submitting comments they are able to look at the plans because how do we make comments without looking at them. 
Bruno said that they have them electronically. 
Selig said he can send them to her via email, but he believes he sent it to the Planning, Zoning, ZBA and to Conservation secretaries.  
Naja said he was in touch with the Builder, and he was going  drop off about 12 different binders. 

Bruno said that anyone who wants to see the plans that have been proposed send an email to the Selectmen’s office and an electronic copy will get sent to them.  
Selig said there is also a link on the town’s website.  
Bruno said that they will get their comments to him by the end of next week, so that he will have at least a couple of days to work on it and tell them if we need something else.
GENERAL MAIL /DISCUSSIONS

Building Inspector Certification
Bruno stated that the office has received several letters relating to the Building Inspector’s  Certification.  He asked Selig if he could shed some light on this as he has been in on this the most.
Selig said that there has been couple of concerned residents pointing out to the Board that our Building Inspector has not received all of his certifications as of yet.  He has spoken with our Building Inspector; Mr. Perry and he has told him that it is in the works.  We have a  copy of his extension of time request for finishing his certification.  
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Selig wants it on the record that the Board is aware of the situation and that the extension has been filed and that we are waiting for the ruling for the extension of time request filed by Mr. Perry from the State.  This extension is for him to get all the certifications that he needs.  

Bruno asked how long the extension would be for and Perry is said it was up to the BPRS.
Bruno then asked how close he was to being certified and he said he had one more test - Fire test.
Bruno asked how he accesses the tests and Perry said Pearson does the testing for the BPRS.  He is not sure  if this particular test was offered online and is trying to get information on scheduling that set, he rather be taking a Prep Course with the State for that fire test and his intention is to  work on getting that scheduled and getting it done.
Bruno asked if this was the last certification he needed and he said yes as a Local Inspector.
Bruno asked what the next level above that was and Perry said you would do three more sets of tests to become a Commissioner.
Bruno then asked if his position was Building Inspector or Building Commissioner and Perry said Inspector and that we have a Commissioner who signs certificates and does inspections with him (Steve Solari from Bridgewater).
Bruno asked if there was anything else the needed to discuss. Selig said he wanted the town aware that the  BoS is mindful that Perry is working on his extension of time request.
For the record Perry stated that his predecessor also received extensions of time. 

Bruno asked when his term was up, and Nolan believes in 2024 because that is when hers is up, and they both were appointed the same time.  
Bruno did not think there was anything else they needed to discuss but in closing said that he does need to get his certification which Perry understood.  
Donation of Land to the Town – 0 Hill Street 

Bruno looked up the above location on the map, which is over by the East Lake.  A letter was submitted from Rick Whitaker acting on behalf of the owners wish to discuss the possibility of donating the land to the town.   
The letter stated that the parcel is .1 acre with an assessed value of $440 and according to his report is undevelopable land.  The land has never been probated.  Bruno thinks they need to bring it to Town Meeting and asked e asked Selig and Nessralla if they were interested in this small parcel of land.  Bruno didn’t see any reason not to as they are not taking very much off the tax rolls and the owners want to get rid of it, maybe they can find a use for it someday if nothing else it would be Open Space.
Selig said he looked it up and it is a small little slice of pie, and the Town would be on the hook to mow it and take care of it, but he is fine with it and so was Nessralla.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to respond to Mr. Whitaker stating that the Board is interested in their donation, and that they will put it on May’s Town Meeting warrant for acceptance by the Town.  
Signature Authority Form 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously authorize Selig be the primary signer for the office payroll.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously authorize Nessralla be the alternate signer for the office payroll.  
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Holidays in Halifax Update
Selig said the plans are coming along and Holiday in Halifax will be on December the 10th.  They will traditionally have ice sculpture, doing hayrides, the Silver Lake Carolers here caroling, new addition is that there will be Food Trucks, set up at the Library parking lot, train set being assembled by Bill Kelly (huge shout out to him), Jumpies & DJ over at the Elementary School in the gym, balloon animals, face painting, tattoos,  Santa of course will be on hand and there are still some things being worked on so there could be a big surprise or two coming - the night could end with a bang.    

Bruno wanted to add that the Knights of Columbus Council in conjunction with Holy Apostles Church (formally Our Lady of the Lake) does a monthly movie night and just coincidently happens to be they are doing it on the same night as Holidays in Halifax and this movie will be “Polar Express”.  He asked if Selig if he could add it to the Holidays in Halifax flyer.
Selig asked if there was a way to have the movie closer to where the action is here, and Bruno said maybe next year because the movie night came together last minute, and it just so happened to be the same night.  
Open Meeting Law Complaint filed by Patrick Higgins - October 25, 2022 BoS Meeting
Bruno addressed the open meeting law complaint filed by Patrick Higgins concerning action taken at the October 25, 2022, Board of Selectman meeting.
Interim Town Administrator Nolan said the complaint was that the Board of Selectmen conducted a meeting on October 25, 2022 and Selig accepted meeting minutes of October 11, 2022 as a solo member of the Board of Selectmen and having no quorum.  

Bruno stated that Town Counsel recommended the following:

· the Selectmen should hold a meeting to discuss the complaint and vote to accept the minutes in question.  
· the two new members who were not present at the meeting for which the minutes were prepared, can review the recording if they have questions.  
· then the Selectmen should prepare a written response to Mr. Higgins informing him that the vote was taken with a copy to the Attorney General.

Nolan said out of an abundance of caution rather than just affirming the one set of minutes in question but to affirm all of the meeting minutes that have been approved by Selig as being the sole selectman.  

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed approval of the following Selectmen Minutes: 

     September 21, 2021, September 28, 2021, October 12, 2021, November 2, 2021, June 28, 
     2022, July 26, 2022, August 18, 2022, August 23, 2022, August 25, 2022, August 30, 2022,
     September 1, 2022, September 13, 2022, September 27, 2022 and October 11, 2022.
Nolan said that she  forwarded the below complaint to Town Counsel, Noemi Kawamoto but she is out of the office.  Kawamoto did suggest that that the Board discuss that they received it, and that she will come up with a recommendation.  

Bruno then addressed the following complaint that came in yesterday filed by Mr. Higgins stating that the Halifax Board of Selectmen violated the open meeting law as follows:

Posted an amended agenda for the November 9, 2022, meeting which does not include the date and time that the original agenda was posted as required, and there’s a number three but no number two, did not accept the meeting minutes from November 23, 2021, and November 30, 2021, within three meetings with 30 days as required by the open meeting law.  

Bruno motioned that the Board forward the above complaint Town Counsel and ask for their advice as to what to do with it.  
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Bruno stated that they have a 14-day response, and our next meeting is December 13th so it would be in between …  

Nolan said the Board could vote to give Bruno permission to respond to it after the attorney gives him advice.
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously gave Bruno the authority to respond to advice from legal counsel regarding the matter of the open meeting law violation stated previously.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:05 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for the Town Administrator.  

As discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


Bruno announced  that the Board will only come back into public session to adjourn and will not take up any other business.  

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:25 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla

Clerk

/pjm

Letter - Halifax Mobile Home Estates Association 
Recycling abatement requests (5)

Letter pertaining to the Building Inspector

11/16/22 – email from Rick Whitaker – donation of land – 0 Hill Street

Open Meeting Law Complaint – filed by Patrick Higgins

